College 
of Biological Sciences

Educational Policy Committee (EPC)

December 13, 2004, 11:00-1:00 pm, 406 Biosciences

Present:  
Jane Phillips (Acting Chair), Martha Flanders Pete Snustad, Robin Wright, Frank Barnwell, Janet Schottel, Jean Underwood, Anna Mosser, Shelly Christman, Jean Marie Lindquist

Not Present:
Stu Goldstein (Chair), Leslie Schiff,

1.  Approval of minutes from November 15, 2004 meeting.

The minutes from this meeting were reviewed and approved by the committee with the following changes:
a. Reletter Old Business section

b. In section d. of Old Business change all “intensive writing course” to “writing intensive course”

2. Old Business

a.  Balance of Courses offered during Fall and Spring Semester (Jean)

Jean Underwood passed out two draft spreadsheets on Fall Semester 2004 Lectures and Fall Semester 2004 Lab and Discussion Classes to see if this is the format the Committee would like for this information.  The committee reviewed the spreadsheets and thanked Jean for her efforts.  Some of the suggested changes were:

i. Helpful to see Fall and Spring offerings together.

ii. An additional spreadsheet showing Physics, Math andChemistry  classes.

iii. Bold or italicize St. Paul classes/lectures start times and locations to differentiate them from Minneapolis classes/lectures.

iv. Include page numbers on the documents.

Jean asked the committee to review their own courses and let her know if there are any other changes needed.  Jean will revise the spreadsheets and bring them back to the committee at  the next meeting.  

Jane volunteered her student worker to double check lab and recitation times.  Martha inquired if a discussion regarding class/lecture conflicts would take place at the next EPC meeting.  Jean volunteered to invite an advisor to the next meeting to include their input.  

b. On-line CBS course approval form (Robin)

Robin reported that several changes have been incorporated to the form and that she will send it to committee members for final review and approval.

Prompted by the topic of course approvals, the Committee also discussed class size:

A lengthy discussion took place on the continuing problems of teaching large classes.  Some of the problems mentioned included needing extra teaching support from TAs or others knowledgeable in the subject (e.g., post-docs), scheduling in rooms that are not large enough to accommodate the number of students, not having enough chairs for students, and having rooms so small that during tests students can easily see each other’s exams.  No conclusions were arrived at.

Robin passed out a memo to Dean Elde from Provost Sullivan regarding the current freshman class and the goals for retention and graduation of this class.  She noted that in order to meet these goals, CBS will need to increase class sizes to accommodate these students.  Robin also noted that the College is looking at increasing the numbers of transfer students to bring in more revenue for the College.  This increase in transfer students will have an impact on the class size in the upper division courses and needs to be planned for in order to increase capacity without sacrificing quality.    This led us to the next agenda item.

c.  CBS Enrollment Policy for Internal Transfer Students – Updates (Robin)

Robin suggested a subcommittee be formed to work on a CBS policy for internal transfer students.   Robin and Jean volunteered to be the subcommittee and report the status of the policy at future EPC meetings.

Robin reported that the current 4-year graduation rate is approximately 48%.  With the permission of the EPC, Robin is working on the idea of creating a new degree in Applied Biology for students who enter professional schools (e.g., vet school) without finishing their undergraduate degree. Currently, these excellent students show up as “never graduating” in the CBS graduation rate.  Providing these students with an alternative will let these students have an undergraduate degree on their record and also help to improve the CBS graduation rate.  It was recommended that this be put on the February EPC agenda.

3.  New Business

a.  Proposal to Change Requirements for CBS Neuroscience Major (Martha)

Martha passed out an outline on the proposal to change requirements for CBS Neuroscience major.  The Neuroscience Curriculum Committee proposes to drop the requirement for NSci 4115 and to open a third session of NSci 4105.  She proposed offering the NSci 4105 in both fall and spring semesters.  She would like to announce this change by the time Fall registration opens.  

NSci 4115 would be dropped because the department no longer has instructors for this very intensive course in neurophysiology.  

Offering a spring section of NSci 4105 brings up questions about space, microscopes, and staff support for this high-end course. Either six additional fluorescent microscopes would be needed or the additional section would need to share microscopes with two other classes.  Other issues such as staff support need to be explored also.  Jane volunteered to see if to sharing lab space and microscopes is a feasible option and what effects the change would have on staff support.  Jane will report back to Martha directly.  
A discussion also took place regarding changing the directed research credits from 2 to 3 credits. Janet mentioned that it would then make it compatible with the biology major.

Jean raised the question of how to advise incoming students who are interested in majoring in Neuroscience.  Martha mentioned she has a letter she sends out to all Neuroscience majors that she would share with CBS Student Services.  

The committee approved moving ahead with the proposal to change requirements for the CBS Neuroscience major.

b.  Writing Intensive Courses – new item brought up by Jean Underwood

Jean indicated that CBS writing intensive (WI) course requirements for directed research/study courses are not currently consistent with what CLE allows for WI courses.  The Scholastics Committee has gotten petitions to allow more than one directed research/study WI course (as is allowed by CLE) and has been approving them.  There also may be some questions about how well the writing that is done complies with CLE requirements.  She indicated that Laurel Carroll, Sr. VP for Academic Affairs, is willing to come and talk to the committee.   The committee agreed that she should be invited to the January or February meeting.  

Robin suggested we start collecting WI papers to review and determine what will satisfy WI requirements or guidelines.  

4.  Announcements 

a.  Incomplete Contracts  (Jean)

Jean Underwood announced that Incomplete Contract has been posted to the web.

b.  Others

Jane announced that there were no changes sent to her for the EPC “mission statement” so she will get it posted on the web.  She also announced that Jim Smith has been sent the Wait List and Low Enrollment policies to post on the web.  

In response, a short discussion about the Wait List policy resulted in a request to put this on the agenda for January or February to discuss what priority the CBS Professional Master’s students should be.

Meeting adjourned at 1:00 pm.  

Respectfully submitted by Jean Marie Lindquist

List of Handouts from the meeting and on file

November 15, 2004 EPC Minutes (Jean Marie)

Agreement for Completion of Incomplete Work (Jean)

Proposal to Change Requirements for the CBS Neuroscience Major (Martha)

Memo to Dean Elde from Senior VP for Academic Affairs and Provost regarding retention and graduation rates (Robin)

Fall Semester 2004 Lectures – draft (Jean)

Fall Semester 2004 Lab and Discussion Classes – draft (Jean)
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